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Subject:  Follow-up requests in ORA DR PGE A0506028-25.
Question 2
Referring to Paragraph 4.4 Schedule B at page 23 of the Wellington contract, "Supplier shall manage the field installation process as outlined below.  PG&E will provide training to assist Supplier in developing an inspection and installation process consistent with PG&E’s procedures…6. Obvious problems encountered, such as a bad meter base, blackened glass, holes drilled, broken glass, or potential energy diversions should be reported immediately to PG&E designated site coordinator.  PG&E will follow up to address the existing meter installation and complete the meter exchange…  In addition, the Employee Handbook states that Wellington's installers are required to inspect each meter (whether gas or electric), looking for signs of possible energy diversion.  Upon identification of possible energy diversion, Wellington's installers are required to report the condition to a member of PG&E's Revenue Assurance department.  The Employee Handbook lists the following conditions that might be indicative of energy diversion for electric meters:

1.
Foreign Meter

2.
Inverted Meter

3.
Meter Dials Tampered

4.
Jumpers/Raised Bypass (Underground/Overhead Taps)

5.
Foreign Object in Meter (Pot Clip with Wire Attached or Open Pot Clip)

6.
Disk Tampered

7.
Unusual Wiring”

Does the Wellington contract also include the possible presumption of energy diversion from the electric meters due to a cut or missing meter seal?  Will the installer explicitly also be looking for presence of jumpers or bypass wiring within or near the meter socket, and/or with the service wiring ahead of the meter?  If so, please provide a reference in the Wellington contract.  

Answer 2
Cut or missing meter seals occur frequently during the normal course of business and, as such, are not a strong indication of energy diversion by themselves.  However, PG&E is aware that these might indicate potential energy diversion and, as such, Wellington's installer will be required to record cut or missing meter seals on the handheld device with which they are issued.  Once recorded, this information will be maintained centrally at PG&E.  In the event that one of Wellington's installers finds a meter with a cut or missing seal, they are instructed to continue with the AMI installation as normal, including the installation of a new seal.

As stated in PG&E's response to Data Request ORA_025-01, Annex A-6 to PG&E's contract with Wellington (the Employee Handbook) requires Wellington's installers to inspect each gas and electric meter looking for signs of possible energy diversion.  The presence of jumpers and/or bypass wiring is covered by the fourth item on the list of conditions that might be indicative of energy diversion, "Jumpers/Raised Bypass (Underground/Overhead Taps)".  The specific procedures that Wellington's installers will be asked to undertake during their inspection will be covered during the relevant classroom training.
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